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Dear Amy,

 Thank you for inviting neighborhood input on the plans submitted by Montgomery County Public Schools for a proposed middle
 school on the current site of Rock Creek Hills Park.  My husband and I live on Saul Road, directly across the street from the park.  I have
 several concerns about the plan for the school’s construction.

 * Nearly all of the beautiful towering trees that give this neighborhood its character will be removed and replaced with much smaller
 new trees.  The law states that every effort must be made to remove the smallest number of trees possible.  I believe there is
 insufficient evidence that this effort has been made.  

 * According to the plan, nine retaining walls will be situated on the property, some of them topped with chain link fencing.  No mention
 was made of retaining walls at any of the feasibility, planning, or community meetings.  Perspective drawings and 3-D computer
 representations shown at community meetings did not show retaining walls.  Only two retaining walls were shown on the concept
 drawings.  As the amount of green space in southern Montgomery Country is already quite limited, it is disheartening that the county
 intends to replace a neighborhood park with a four-story building surrounded by parking lots and retaining walls.

 * The current plan does not indicate whether or not MCPS intends to honor its commitment to keep the school site open for access by
 the community.  Is there fencing around the entire site?  A walkway around the perimeter of the property?  An adequate number of
 entrances to the property?

 * The MCNPPC and the Department of Natural Resources designate the area as part of a 100-year flood zone.  Several times a year
 there is  sufficient rain to require road closings at the intersection of Kensington Parkway and Beach Drive.  The school will significantly
 exacerbate this problem by generating additional runoff into Silver Creek.  

 * The plan includes a switchback where cars can queue while parents are waiting to drop off their children.  However, the space
 allowed for the queue is inadequate given a school population of 1200 and will no doubt result in twice-daily traffic jams on Saul
 Road.  

 * The building height is 101 feet above the adjacent roads, in a neighborhood zoned at R90.  R90’s boundary limits have been met for
 the building’s front, rear, and side, but the height limits have been ignored.  

 Thanks very much for your consideration.

 Sincerely,

 Amy Roach
 3624 Saul Road
 Kensington, Maryland  20895
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Community Questions Regarding BCC Middle School Plans: 

 

1. What are the actual heights of each of the retaining walls? 
2. Which retaining walls will have fences?   
3. What are the actual heights of the fences on top of each retaining wall?  
4. What are the distances between the retaining walls? 
5. What is the planned composition of the walls – cement, block, brick, stone, or other? 
6. What is the fencing plan around the entire school?  What type and heights of fencing and 

where? 
7. What is the maximum slope of the driveway? 
8. What is the grade of the hill around and between the retaining walls? 
9. What is the tree conservation and removal plan for the grounds around the ball fields?  What 

trees will be removed?   
10. What is the projected cost of removing the trees and building the retaining walls? 
11. What is the updated projected cost of building the school? 
12. What are the perimeter dimensions of the school? 
13. What are the interior dimensions of the classrooms? 
14. What are the interior dimensions of the school facilities – cafeteria, gymnasium, etc.? 
15. What is the closest distance between the school and the senior citizen center? 
16. What will be the snow and ice removal plan? 
17. Will the ball and soccer fields be standard size?  If not, what will be their sizes and how does 

that compare against standard ballfields?  
18. What is the projected school population in the first 3 years?   
19. Will the new school be an IB School, as is Westland Middle School? 
20. Will the new school be a Magnet School? 
21. How will the residents of the Alzheimer's and Dementia facility be protected from the effects of 

the construction period? 
22. The plans show an emergency generator.  What will be the size of the generator?  Will it be 

interior or exterior to the building?  What type of fuel will be required?  What will be the plans 
for the fuel delivery to the generator?  Where and how will the fuel be stored? 

23. Regarding the lighting plan, what types and wattage of lights will be used? 
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 To Whom It May Concern,

 

We would like to express our serious concerns about the most recently released plans for the B-CC

 Middle School in the Rock Creek Hills neighborhood.  We have lived in this area for just over a year

 and are thrilled to be in Rock Creek Hills ajacent to the park where the school is to be built.  We live at

 9815 Haverhill Drive and face the trees that border the current soccer fields.

 

The current plan proposal has many deeply concerning impacts to the environment and the site.  It is

 unconscionable that MCPS would be allowed to remove all but 4 trees across this entire property.  In a

 county that is as well-educated as Montgomery County, it is hard to believe that this severe level of

 deforestation would be permitted knowing what we know about the impact of deforestation on the

 environment.  Among many obvious consequences of the loss of trees, the increase in runoff into Rock

 Creek will further exacerbate an existing issue.

 

It is unclear to us how this proposed construction could possibly be in compliance with both

 Montgomery County and State of Maryland Forest Conservation Law and Storm Water Management

 Laws.

 

As Montgomery County tax payers, it is also very concerning to learn that the current proposal is almost

 double the original budget, with cost overruns driven largely by the need to make so many

 environmental changes to this property to make it a "suitable" location for this middle school.

 

Thank you for your time and attention in regard to this important matter.

 

Regards,

David and Mariella Purvis
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To whom it may concern,

 We are new home owners within the Rock Creek Hills neighborhood and parents of two. We moved into the neighborhood last June
 and love it here.  We are greatly concerned about the final plans made for the new middle school that will be built across the street
 from our house. We have a lot of issues with the size and design of the school being built on the lot.  
 Our first issue is with safety.  With an expected enrollment of 1,200+ kids, we are very concerned about the lack of sidewalks. 
 Currently, there is a good deal of fast-moving traffic on our street despite stop signs.  We live on Elrod right where the road splits and
 we constantly see folks coast through the stop sign as well as drive above the speed limit.  Without sidewalks, we believe that we are
 exposing our kids to a potential accident.  Walking to the school would be even more dangerous in the winter with snow and ice on
 the streets. 
 Our second issue is the visual blight that would result from the building of this school.  A four-story school that looks like an office
 building in the heart of a historic neighborhood seems odd.  We did not purchase this home to look at a four story school with
 absolutely no trees.
 Our third issue stems from the expected runoff into Rock Creek.  The removal of all the current trees for parking lots would mean that
 there would be more significant runoff into the creek.  There is already a considerable runoff on Saul Road from heavy rains and snow
 melt.
 Our fourth issue relates to the fiduciary responsibility that all government employees should have to us taxpayers.  This site is a poor
 choice for a middle school and it appears that knowledgable folks realize this, especially with better options available.  To spend
 possibly 60 million dollars on a school that requires so much additional spending on non-essential building fixtures like retaining walls,
 runoff reservoirs, etc., is reckless and speaks of poor leadership.
 The above issues are our major concerns and there are more, including the decrease in the quality of the facilities, parking
 accommodations, light pollution, inadequate athletic fields, loss of the park and track, and more.  We thank you for your time and
 dedication to this process and look forward to future communications.

  Sincerely , 

 Rob and Susie Cooper
 Sent from my iPad
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9723 Kingston Road, Kensington MD 20895 
February 17, 2015 
 

Ms. Amy Lindsey 
Environmental Planner, M-NCPPC 
 

Dear Amy, 
 

Thank you again for meeting with neighbors of Rock Creek Hills Park regarding plans submitted by Montgomery County 
Public Schools (MCPS) for a new middle school on the site of the park.  
 

What would that school be like, compared to the park, or compared to other middle schools in Montgomery County? Our 
county’s Parks Director said that the school “would obliterate the park1;" the official in charge of planning the school 
acknowledged that "there's not going to be any trees left2." The school would be the middle school on the smallest site in the 
county without an adjacent (or “co-located”) park to provide space for student athletics and recreation. The park fails to meet 
most of the Board of Education’s official middle school site standards3; placement of the school contravenes 
recommendations of the Planning Board4; loss of the wooded hillside contravenes resolutions of the County Council5.  
 

As we discussed, specific concerns with the plans include: 
 

• The number and size of unsightly retaining walls. The plans call for many hundreds of feet of retaining walls as 
high as 22 feet (constructed as tightly-spaced pairs of 11 foot high walls). Our understanding is that most of these 
walls will be topped by chain-link fencing, adding to visual blight. 

• Poor circulation of vehicular traffic, due to a tight layout of roadways on the site. 
• Steep slopes of onsite parking lots and roadways, creating a hazard in wet or icy conditions. The lower parking lot 

will have more than a 30 foot elevation change, and greater than five percent grades. 
• The pathway for walkers enters beside the car entrance, but then diverges to head up the hill. Especially in bad 

weather, walkers won't want to go so far out of their way; rather, they will shortcut, mixing with vehicular traffic, 
creating hazards. 

• Excessive removal of vegetation, including specimen trees, resulting in little visual screening of the building (and 
retaining walls). 

• Excessive discharge of stormwater into Silver Creek, a tributary of Rock Creek. Plans call for onsite retention of 
only the first inch of rainfall; all other runoff from the new building and paving would be discharged directly into the 
creek. 

• Dust and noise from the estimated two-year period of construction will endanger the residents of the neighboring 
Alzheimer's care facility (built on the footprint of the former Kensington Junior High). 

 

The small site makes it difficult to meet educational criteria in a way that is sensitive to safety, environmental, and community 
concerns. Clearly, it was the choice of the inadequate site – in the face of a reasonably clear offer of a much larger site – that 
leads directly to the deficiencies and hazards outlined above. (At a meeting of the Board of Education, when the then Chair of 
the Planning Board offered to make available the much larger North Chevy Chase Park, which had been recommended as 
the alternate site by the site selection committee, the Board of Education ignored her offer, and voted instead to use the 
much smaller Rock Creek Hills Park; previously, at a meeting of the Planning Board, when MCPS staff were asked what the 
proposed school might look like on the recommended alternate site, they could offer no comments, because they had done 
no such “test fit” or planning.) 
 

The request for a “tree variance” is signed by Mr. Michael Norton (a private consultant, not an official of MCPS or the Board 
of Education). It states that “[MCPS] has taken no actions leading to the conditions or circumstances that are the subject of 
this variance request.” However, this is incorrect; it was precisely MCPS’s choice of the inadequate site that now, they claim, 
requires this variance. But section 22A-21(d) “Minimum criteria” of the Forest Conservation Law states that a variance must 
not be granted if the request “Is based on conditions or circumstances which are the result of the actions by the applicant.” 
Such appears to be the case here, and so the Planning Board should reject the variance request, and thus the so-called 
“Forest Conservation Plan,” which is, in my opinion, a plan for unlawful extensive destruction of trees and public green space.  
 

Sincerely yours, 
James J. Pekar, Ph.D. 
President, Rock Creek Hills Citizens’ Association 

	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  
1 See <http://patch.com/maryland/kensington/parks-department-hasnt-given-up-on-rock-creek-hills>. 
2 See <http://youtu.be/K493b9vhqw8>. 
3 The park fails to meet official specifications for location, size, topography, and access. Indeed, the site fails to meet each element 
of the "access" criterion: Frontage on a primary (70’ right-of-way) road; three access points (for safety, to separate cars, buses, and 
trucks); community sidewalks.  
4 “[D]evelopment outside the flat portions of the site should be restricted... The site slopes steeply on three sides, and drains into a 
tributary of Rock Creek…” – Planning Board memo to the County Council, January 1986. 
5 “Primary consideration [shall be given] to the conservation of the trees and other unique natural features for the continuing 
enjoyment of the … community.” – County Council resolution 11-548.  



Dear Amy, 
 
As an adjacent property owner, I have serious concerns regarding the construction of BCC Middle 
School #2. 
 
I have searched the complete Schematic Design Work Session minutes, dating from September 13, 
2013 until the final public presentation November 12, 2013. The only mention of retaining walls are a 
vague line on the concept plans showing 6' retaining walls at parent drop off and a 10' retaining wall at 
the tennis court., however this was never discussed and is not noted in the presentation minutes. Also in 
minutes of the very first meeting on September 13, 2013, on page two of the minutes  “SD1-04" clearly 
states that no additional run off from the site will flow into the stream". Obviously what was decided in 
those public meetings has changed drastically and has not been honored. It is not documented and at no 
time did the community say that the present driveway cuts must remain. Had there been mention of  a 
16' tall retaining wall and double 10.5' tall retaining  wall been mention, then surely the community 
would have not have agreed to it. The parking is the only thing that is driving the construction of this 
monument to bad architecture. To enter at the steepest point of any hill is always a bad idea. For this 
reason roads away follow the grade at the lowest point. Moving the drive further up the slope will still 
allow for parking but will also eliminate the need for the monumental retaining walls and save some of 
the forest buffer. There are options to save the some of the heritage trees and some of the forest. For 
example don't create a separate parking lot and student drop off, use the existing slope and put the 
parking under the building.This is already being done on several school sites in the area where space is 
limited.For example the proposed BCC High School and already constructed for several years Sidwell 
Friends. The present design does not respect the nature of the site and will forever change the character 
of the neighborhood. Frank Lloyd Wright showed that architecture and the natural landscape could 
coexist. The excuse that cars have to queue off-street is untrue and not practical, case in point, the new 
Rock Creek Forest Elementary has a huge problem with cars queued in the roadway that overflows the 
parent drop-off. As presently designed, I urge you to not approve the Forest Conservation Plan and 
Mandatory Referral. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
John Sonnier 
9716 Elrod Road 
Kensington, Maryland 20895 
240-381-7465 
 



Environment Impact Concerns for the Proposed B-CC Middle School 2
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5 March 2015

Ms. Lindsey:

 

I was the coordinator for the Rock Creek Hills neighborhood during the feasibility study for the proposed Bethesda-
Chevy Chase Middle School 2 that Montgomery County Public Schools (MCPS) plans to build in Rock Creek Park.  

Environmental impact was not addressed in the feasibility study, and it has not been addressed at any other
 meetings.  I hope that an environmental impact study will be performed and considered before ground is broken to
 build the school.  Of utmost concern is that the school is planned for the top of a steep hill where the runoff would
 go straight into Silver Creek, which is a tributary that feeds Rock Creek.

 

The Rock Creek Conservancy has raised their concern that an environmental impact study be performed. 
 Environmental concerns benefit all; I therefore would like to echo their concern.  Thank you for your consideration,

 

John Holbrooke

9823 Haverhill Drive

Kensington, MD

20895
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3615 Saul Road 
Kensington MD 20895 
February 16, 2015 
 
 
 

Amy Lindsey 
Planning Board 
M-NCPPC 
8787 Georgia Avenue 
Silver Spring, MD 20910 
 
Dear Amy, 
 
I want to thank you for your efforts to ensure that the proposed middle school at Rock Creek 
Hills Park complies with relevant regulations. 
 
As a homeowner who lives directly across from the proposed bus entrance, I have been very 
interested in reviewing the proposed plans.  Yesterday, I had the opportunity to examine the 
latest variation of the design.  In this email, I want to address two concerns. 
 
The first is the issue of pedestrian safety. As a member of a family who has lost multiple parents 
and cousins due to traffic accidents, I am very tuned into the absolute need for safe and 
accessible walkways, stairs, and emergency egress routes.  The plan shows a long and curved 
path for walkers to keep them away from traffic. It is so long that we all know that middle-
school students will bypass this route and create their own short-cuts. The paths that these 
short-cuts take are likely to put students in unsafe interactions with the dozens of vehicles 
entering and exiting the school at opening and closing times. One student-vehicle accident is too 
many. 
 
The challenge of designing this school on this small sloped lot has apparently been addressed by 
creating student drop-off and parking areas that are too close to each other meaning that 
pedestrians will have to interact with cars entering and leaving the property.  In this case, the 
proposed solution is creating a safety challenge.  In addition, on review of the plan, it seems that 
the ADA pedestrian walkway creates a hardship because of the length required to locate a level 
area.  For students and teachers who need this access, the length of this walkway does not 
communicate the idea that Montgomery County Schools cares about their needs. 
 
I am also concerned about the proposed plan’s ability to meet the MCPS requirement that all 
students can quickly and safely egress 50 feet from the school in case of emergency. 
Unfortunately, we have seen too many instances where this evacuation plan has been 
implemented and it is essential that this new school plan include the paths for all students to get 
out of school as quickly as possible. When reviewing the plan, this does not appear possible 
from the lower level of the school where the students would have to egress to a parking area 
and heavily fenced area with retaining walls, essentially locking them in to very close quarters. 
 
Based on stated requirements for parking for a school of this size, it is clear that this plan does 
not comply with standards.  The proposed 110 parking spaces will not be sufficient.  There is no 



2 
 

overflow parking available on the roadways.  Originally, MCPS officials committed to our 
neighborhood that they take efforts to protect the nature of our quiet, peaceful neighborhood.  
Clearly, having cars parked on streets surrounding the school violates that commitment. 
 
In addition to pedestrian safety, I am very concerned about the visual impact on the 
neighborhood. The height of the building, 101’ above street level does not comply with R90=35’. 
The 20’ high light poles with down lights along the roads and walkways will significantly pollute 
the neighborhood and negatively impact the elderly residents of Kensington Park Senior Facility, 
many of whom moved there because of the tranquil nature of the property. 
 
The reference to R90 standards on the plan is inconsistent.  The plan references that the school 
meets some of the boundary limits as specified by R90 for the rear, front and side standards. 
However, the height limitations are ignored in this chart.  Since the school will be on a hillside, it 
will appear even higher, as much as 10 stories high.  The overall impact of this out of character 
building will be seen from even Connecticut Avenue.   One person mentioned the term “visual 
blight” as a way of describing the impact of the height of the building, the lighting, the removal 
of the beautiful green space, and the hard-armoured retaining walls.   
 
For a county that prides itself on being green and protecting the environment, there must be a 
better way that protects more of the trees, provides safe and reliable pathways for entering and 
exiting the school and will provide the children the quality educational experience they deserve. 
 
Thank you again for your hard work. 
 
Sincerely, 
 

Lynne Kaplan 
 
 
Lynne Kaplan 
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Dear Ms. Lindsey,

I'm one of the people who attended the meeting at your offices last week to discuss the proposal to build a middle school on the

 grounds of what is now Rock Creek Hills Park in Kensington.  My wife and I live on Saul Road, directly across the street from

 the park. I am aware that increased population in Montgomery County has made it necessary for more schools to be built and I

 am a fervent supporter of the need for quality public school education in this second decade of the 21st Century.  But to the

 best of my knowledge, the current plan has been inadequately thought through.

As I understand it, the proposed site is woefully small for the required facility, a modern school with its attendant athletic fields

 and parking requirements.  Rock Creek Hills Park consists of thirteen acres, nearly half the size of what MCPS has in the past

 declared is necessary.  Why would the school board wish to shoehorn such an important facility into a space that cannot

 sustain it?  Such a decision smacks of a farmer deciding to graze 500 cows in a field that only has enough grass for 250 or 270

 cows … both the field and the herd will suffer.

I am also alarmed at the prospect of many trees being cut down and runoff from the school having a deleterious environmental

 effect on Silver Creek, the stream that borders the park, and on nearby Rock Creek, which flows through the nationally

 renowned Rock Creek Park.  In these days when we are learning ever more about the dangers of global climate change, a

 severe loss of woodlands makes little sense.

I have other objections, including the unsightliness of a four-story building placed in a residential neighborhood and what sound

 like very ugly twenty-foot-high retaining walls topped with chain link fencing, marring what is now open parkland.  There is the

 matter of many twenty-foot-high light poles, which will result in unavoidable light pollution.  All of this will contribute to visual and

 aural blight in what has been a peaceful suburban neighborhood, not, as the Montgomery County Public School board has

 called it, an "urban school" in an "urban neighborhood."  Increased traffic would be yet another aspect of the school's utterly

 transforming the peaceful qualities of Rock Creek Hills.

But ultimately it seems that jamming a large facility into a too-small space when, as I understand it, there are alternative spaces

 that are larger, is simply an ill-advised decision.

I realize that certain procedures have been followed and that plans for construction are proceeding.  It is never too late, though,

 for a poor decision to be reversed by cooler heads and more rational thinking.

Thanks very much for your consideration.

Yours sincerely,

Martin Goldsmith

3624 Saul Road

Kensington, Maryland
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18 February 2015 
 
Montgomery County Planning Board 
M-NCPPC 
8787 Georgia Avenue 
Silver Spring, MD  20910 
 
Attention:  Amy Lindsey 
 
Dear Ms. Lindsey, 
 

On behalf of the Rock Creek Conservancy, I would like to register a strong 
objection about the Montgomery County Public Schools (MCPS) plan to build 
Bethesda-Chevy Chase Middle School 2 on an undeveloped and wooded park 
parcel adjacent to Silver Creek and a short distance from Rock Creek.  As 
currently proposed by MCPS, construction of this school so close to Rock Creek 
could damage the Rock Creek and undercut County efforts to meet its obligations 
under the Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System (MS-4) permit.  It also has the 
potential to violate the County Forest Conservation Act.  
 

Rock Creek Conservancy is a non-profit organization with offices and 
members in Montgomery County and the District. Our mission is to advocate for 
the protection and restoration of Rock Creek’s lands and streams.  The 
Conservancy works with citizens and government agencies to improve water 
conditions in Rock Creek, its tributaries, and lands within the watershed. 
 

Constructing the school as currently planned is unsuitable for a number of 
reasons.  The proposed school site is in Rock Creek Hills Park and lies within the 
subshed of Silver Creek, a tributary of Rock Creek.  Much of the now-
undeveloped property will consist of impervious surfaces (buildings, parking lots, 
etc.), which will contribute substantially to runoff into Silver Creek and Rock 
Creek, even with retention facilities.  Stormwater runoff is a major source of 
pollution in Rock Creek and causes extensive bank erosion in both Montgomery 
County and the District.  Building the new school where proposed will contribute 
to already environmentally damaging conditions in Rock Creek. 
 
The County’s Department of Environmental Protection continues to perform major 
stream restoration projects around the county’s watersheds to mitigate the effects 
of ill-advised development projects much like the proposed school.  Building the 
school in the Rock Creek Hills Park location will require multiple retaining walls 
and an elaborate water collection system.  Significant and expensive 
environmental remediation will be needed if MCPS constructs a building and 
parking lots for 110 cars as planned on the steep property.  Stormwater from the 
site would be collected into a 36 inch discharge pipe according to plans we have 
reviewed.  All rain water that falls on the grassy hillside and flows into Silver 



 
 
 
 

 

Creek naturally would surge into the creek through this pipe.  That alone demonstrates the 
problems stormwater drainage from this site has the potential to create.  If the County is to meet its 
obligations for the MS-4 permit, it must turn away from such projects and carefully choose sites 
where it can reduce negative impacts.  
 

In deciding whether to move forward, long-term costs of environmental remediation must 
be included in cost estimates and be considered as part of the cost benefit calculations.   
The cost impact on the County’s decreased ability to meet its MS-4 permit obligations should also 
be included.  Plans and cost-estimates for this construction must also include calculations of the 
continuing costs needed for environmental remediation in budgetary projections.  
 

Montgomery County has been a national leader in making smart development decisions that 
consider environmental impacts.  We appreciate the Commission’s leadership in those decisions 
and for the opportunity to comment on this proposal. If you have any questions, please do not 
hesitate to contact Alex Sanders at asanders@rockcreekconservancy.org or at (202) 237-8866.  
 
Sincerely yours,  

 
 
Matt Fleischer  
Executive Director 
 
cc: Isiah “Ike” Leggett, County Executive 
Montgomery County Council 
Patricia O’Neill, President, MCPS Board 
Elizabeth Feldt, Director, Department of Environmental Protection 
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